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Italy’s contribution in relation to the request of the Office of the High Commissioner pursuant to HRC Resolution 27/14 entitled “Preventable mortality and morbidity of children under 5 years of age as a human rights concern”
Following to your queries, Italian Authorities are in a position to provide the following information.

In line with the request for compliance to WHO international and national parameters, including the technical guidance on the application of a human-rights based approach to the implementation of policies and programmes to reduce and eliminate preventable mortality and morbidity of children under 5 years of age, we would first of all like to mention the comprehensive use of the certification of birth-care services concerning the rate of mortality following the birth and the registration of the child in the citizenship’s lists managed by the competent local public offices. 

Moreover a comprehensive monitoring activity on the maternal and child mortality and morbidity has been carried out in 2015 according to several key-priorities: a biennial pilot project has been launched in early 2015 by the Ministry of Health within the Programme titled ‘GenitoriPiù’ (Parentsplus), to study and collect scientific and comparable data over the health conditions and attitudes of mothers and children under 2 years of age in the following Regions: Veneto, Campania, Apulia, Marche, the Municipality of Milan.
A reference to common practices and guidelines adopted in the field under consideration has been reported in the submission of the results of another pilot project in March 2015, focused on the monitoring of maternal healthcare, financed by the Ministry of Health and coordinated by two relevant national centres working on this topic (Centro per la prevenzione e controllo delle malattie and Cnesps-Iss) in Piedmont, Emilia-Romagna, Tuscany, Lazio, Campania and Sicily Regions.

Another best practice is worth of mentioning, also by referring to data included in the last WHO Global Report on maternal mortality in Italy: the national monitoring system under the coordination of the National Institute for Health that, besides this competence, provides for the elaboration of ad hoc guidelines and recommendations addressed to healthcare professionals based on the WHO soft law and reporting documents and publications – including the above mentioned technical guidance.  

A similar approach has been adopted and will be promoted in future years as it concerns several WHO official documents, to be diffused to inform the public opinion as well as healthcare service professionals working to assist mothers and children: the WHO recommendations on interventions to improve preterm birth outcomes, the WHO recommendations for prevention and treatment of maternal peripartum infections, the Safe Childbirth Checklist and Implementation Guide. 
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